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Board of County Commissioners

Workshop:  Economic Development
Thursday, February 9, 2012

The Board of County Commissioners in and for Wakulla County met for a Workshop on Thursday, February 9, 2012 with Chairman Alan Brock presiding.  Present were Commissioners Randy Merritt, Lynn Artz, Jerry Moore, and Mike Stewart.  Also, present were County Administrator David Edwards, County Attorney Heather Encinosa and Deputy Clerk Suzanne Hawkins.
Commissioner Brock called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.
This workshop is intended to allow organizations working to promote economic development in Wakulla County to present what their organization is doing for our community. 
Chairman Brock spoke about the statistics regarding Wakulla County and that these stats should be incorporated whenever possible when promoting Wakulla County, as they are positive when compared to other Counties.
The BOCC has expressed a desire to see an increase in economic development in Wakulla County.  There are several organizations working towards this goal.  This workshop is to allow for a sharing of current efforts, organizational structure information, and ideas in an effort to promote a reduction in redundancy and maximize our community’s limited resources. 
(CD5:04)  The Wakulla County Chamber – Amy Geiger, Chamber President 

Brief discussion on the background of what the Chamber contributes to our community; posing several questions concerning how to attract new revenue dollars into the County and make a determination on what type of growth the County envisions. 
(CD5:13)  The Wakulla County Economic Development Council – Kevin Vaughn 
 Structure for Wakulla County & provide a purpose for what EDC represents. Promote economic growth through relocating and establishing businesses in the County as well as working with Tallahassee Community College & WorkForce Plus to find employees for these businesses. 

(CD5:21)  Wakulla 20-20 – John Shuff

Infrastructure funding; support eco-tourism, CRA district needs should be worked on soon; development of a 319 corridor.  Mr. Shuff suggested that each group present at this meeting receive a copy of the “Our Town” plan.  On the next Board Agenda there will be an item asking the Board to form a Citizens Prioritization Committee regarding the infrastructure initiative.
(CD5:25)  Workforce Plus – Kimberly Moore 

1 of 24 Workforce boards; business lead; private non-profit; free recruiting benefits; provide labor market analysis; provide candidate screening; layoff diversion assistance/support; employment incentives; 7.6% unemployment rate currently (before recession rate was around 3%); educating employers concerning the free services provide by WorkForce Plus.
(CD5:37)  The Wakulla County Industrial Development Authority, Leon Jacobs, Chairman of IDA.
The IDA defined in Chapter 159; created to finance projects; work collectively with other entities to promote economic development & prosperity in the County; seek financing for projects that promote the County; bond issuance to local businesses after they are screened by IDA; envisions all councils to come together to write a strategic plan for all to follow; touched on putting together a list of all inventory available for new businesses (buildings/land/parking).   
(CD5:52)  Tourist Development Council, Pam Portwood 
Tourism creates jobs; promote Wakulla County as a nature based destination; Visitor’s Center and Welcome Center promotes tourism; working on gathering information to determine the impact of tourism on the County; holds several memberships; funding comes from the Tourist Development tax (4% beginning March 2012); 85 visitors creates 1 job; requests help with lobbying efforts; requests help capturing some of the funds from the Deep Water Horizon Oil Spill.
(CD6:03)  Florida’s Great Northwest, Don Kirkman, President.
Regional marketing recruitment outfit, mostly in recruitment; market one product but  represents 16 Counties; mostly funded through private organizations; would like to promote Wakulla County as a business location (ie. manufacturing); works closely with Tallahassee Economic Development and WorkForce Plus.
(CD6:11)  Tallahassee Economic Development Council – Beth Kirkland 
5 projects awarded through Enterprise Florida; focus on 4 industry sectors where each industry comes together at a round table to discuss workforce needs, regulatory issues; main focus is on manufacturing; partnering with educators to provide training facilities for manufacturers; international business development was recently added as a new growth arena; discussed and explained the GIS on the website; provided examples of how Tallahassee Economic Development promoted Wakulla County; Wakulla County invested over $20,000 during the past 5 years.
(CD6:33)  The University of West Florida Office of Economic Development and Engagement – Brice Harris 
Office of Economic Development and Engagement was established in January 2011 to allow universities take a more active role in economic development; working on a jobs program to use state incentives.  For further information, please go to the website:   www.uwf.edu/oede 
(CD6:40)  Tallahassee Community College – Dr. Murdaugh and Bonnie Holub 

TCC presence that adds value to the County; education, conservation & recreation opportunities for Wakulla County; plans to expand classrooms into the Centennial Bank building; green guide program has brought in business to the County; Homemaker Health Companion Course to begin in March 2012. 
BOCC Discussion 

(CD6:49)  Commissioner Mike Stewart - Oil Spill funds have not come into the County, how to proceed/do we have projects? Restore Act will provide funding but it needs to move forward before the County can benefit. We need help with Highway 319 to get it widened.
(CD7:05)  Randy Merritt – Landscaping issues around the county; No Bonds issued by IDA since their re-establishment.  Tallahassee Economic Development has one membership slot open for the county, Pam Portwood & Kevin Vaughn were asked to fill the spot – nothing was decided.

Apalachee Regional Planning Council has a loan program for small businesses.
(CD7:12)  Commissioner Jerry Moore – Leisure & Hospitality is the third industry, what is considered to be leisure? How is retail included under hospitality? Kimberly Moore explained that the retail businesses do fall under hospitality.  Fishing is a great benefit to the County and needs to be recognized and capitalized on.  The income and people are here, but help is needed in soliciting Publix to come here.  
(CD7:17)  Commissioner Lynn Artz – main suggestion is the County needs the Council’s ongoing help – attend EDC meetings, especially the Chamber of Commerce should head up this effort. Retraining of construction employees due to the economic down turn – find a model to follow; Nature based tourism – wild flower tourism.
(CD7:27)  Commissioner Brock 

Next steps – The meeting started by saying that Wakulla County has a lower tax base per capita, better ranked schools, higher median income than any County around us.  The County works hard to promote local business and promote new business.  During the budget sessions, he would like to see an investment into Economic Development.  Looking to promote Wakulla County, fixing the Enterprise Zones to make them more clear and defined, so there is no question in where they end.  Would like for this conversation to continue and he extended his thanks to everyone that came out tonight to be a part of the conversation.
It should also be noted that the Board does not take action during Workshops.  There was no staff direction provided at this workshop. 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned by order of the Chair at 7:30 p.m. 
